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Date:		November 17, 2016

To:		Theodore Lipscomb, Sr, Chairman, County Board of Supervisors

From:	John Dargle, Jr., CPRP, Director, Department of Parks, Recreation and Culture (DPRC)

Subject:	Copernicus Park – Memorandum of Understanding with the City of Milwaukee for the construction of stormwater facilities and park improvements – ACTION

POLICY 
Authorization to enter into a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) with the City of Milwaukee for the construction of stormwater facilities and park improvements at Copernicus Park. 

BACKGROUND
Copernicus Park is a 20.4 acre park located at 2150 West Klein Avenue in the City of Milwaukee (City) and is surrounded by a residential neighborhood. Since 2000, the City of Milwaukee residents within the Copernicus Park area have been experiencing backwaters and surface flooding problems. This flooding has caused area residents great hardship during any rainfall event that exceeds the 5-year storm level. These flooding events regularly cause damage to the properties on South 20th Street near the intersection with West Klein Avenue. 

In May 2000, the Milwaukee County Board of Supervisors adopted the General Policy on Use of Park Land in Cooperation With Other Governmental Units (County Board File # 00-191 attached). This policy establishes guidelines for the use of parkland in cooperation with other governmental units for extended terms. This policy shall be used by the DPRC for direction, guidance and authority in the formulation of agreements regarding use of parkland with other governmental units. 

In 2001, the City of Milwaukee purchased and removed a home located at 5674 South 20th Street with the help of FEMA (Federal Emergency Management Agency). Because this home was located at the lowest topographical point, it was getting flooded very frequently during rain events. Despite the removal of the home, flooding has continued to devastate the other residents in this area.


After flooding occurred in July 2010, the City began looking at additional flood control measures that would minimize flooding in the area of South 20th Street and West Klein Avenue. The City met with the affected residents and it was determined that the need existed to provide 100-year storm event protection for the neighborhood residents. In addition to providing storm water management, the City utilized available funding from a Wisconsin Department of Natural Resources grant to purchase the 2 homes (5664 and 5710 South 20th Street) that were historically the most affected by the flooding in the area.

The City currently has a storm sewer system which discharges into the Oak Creek drainage channel, located at South 20th Street, north of West Klein Avenue. The total tributary area of this storm sewer system is 65 acres. This storm sewer meets the City’s design standards of conveying a 5-year storm event and the storm sewer is functioning properly. However, during major rain events, the storm sewer system is overwhelmed and surface flooding occurs.

The City approached the DPRC in 2013 with a proposal to partner in the creation of a master plan that would consider park improvements as well as relief from residential flooding and storm water issues. There was significant public engagement and opportunity for input from key stakeholders and residents. Milwaukee County Supervisor Haas, City of Milwaukee Alderman Witkowski and select representatives of the neighborhood participated in a series of stakeholder meetings to review the process and the outcomes. A public workshop provided an opportunity for residents to direct input on their vision for the park. The concepts developed were displayed at an open house to provide residents an opportunity to provide feedback. 

In May 2015 the Milwaukee County Board of Supervisors adopted the Copernicus Park Master Plan (attached). The Master Plan included a Stormwater Detention Facility to manage the flooding in the area. This project generally includes construction of the detention facilities, and several park improvements in the vicinity of the detention facility.  

Some provisions of the MOU include the following elements in accordance with the conditions outlined in Milwaukee County’s General Policy on Use of Park Land in Cooperation with Other Governmental Units:
1) County shall assume regular maintenance for the park and improvements without any additional costs.  General maintenance of the stormwater detention facility will include mowing and litter removal, similar to maintenance activities the County already performs on the site.  The park improvements shall be owned by the County.
2) City will be responsible for long term maintenance of the detention facility and outlet structure. 
3) City will have of an easement to operate and maintain the detention facility. Terms of the easement will restrict modifications to the footprint of the detention facility to that of the original design, except where modifications to said design are agreed to by all parties in writing. 
4) The site of the proposed detention pond within Copernicus Park has been chosen due to the topography and to avoid ecological impacts to the park. The detention pond location is currently a low lying grass field and is not believed to be an endangered ecosystem or an area where irreplaceable trees are located. The City will provide additional tree and shrub plantings in the vicinity of the detention facility.
5) The site of the proposed stormwater facility is in low-lying, flat grassland that is not reserved for programmed activities. No organized activities will be displaced by this construction during dry periods.
6) Milwaukee County will have approval of all final plans for the detention facility and park improvements. Any structure, road, playground or bridge that is impacted by this project will be reconstructed per the County’s specifications.
7) The City will be responsible for ensuring that the design of the storm water facility will be compliant with all applicable laws and regulations.

RECOMMENDATION
Authorize the DPRC to enter into a MOU with the City of Milwaukee to undertake all actions and activities necessary to complete the construction of stormwater facilities and park improvements at Copernicus Park. 

Approved by:
[image: H:\Administration\HR Confidential\Dargle, John Signature.jpg]

________________________________
John Dargle, Jr., CPRP, Director
	
Attached Documents:
· Resolution 
· Fiscal Note
· General Policy on Use of Park Land in Cooperation with Other Governmental Units 
· Copernicus Park Master Plan 

[bookmark: _GoBack]Copy:	Chris Abele, County Executive
Raisa Koltun, Chief of Staff, County Executive’s Office
Jason Haas, Chairman, Parks, Energy & Environment Committee
Kelly Bablitch, Chief of Staff, County Board		
Marcella Nicholson, Vice-Chair, Parks, Energy & Environment Committee
Allyson Smith, Committee Coordinator, Office of the County Clerk
Jessica Janz-McKnight, Research and Policy Analyst, Office of the Comptroller
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